CENTRAL COAST REGIONAL DISTRICT POLICIES

F-20 – Budget Preparation and Engagement

Purpose: The Central Coast Regional District (CCRD) is required to adopt an annual budget and financial plan by March 31 of each year. This budget informs taxation, spending, and service levels of the CCRD. The budget is the product of months of research, meetings, and planning. This policy is to provide clarity in preparation, engagement, and future planning.

Policy: The CCRD strives to provide consistent and repeatable practice with its budget preparation and engagement including consistent principles of how information is provided to the Board of Directors and the public, as well as how each of these parties interacts with the budget process. The following guidelines provide a framework for repeatable and consistent practice.

Engagement:

- Preparation for future budgets is an ongoing process. The Board will be presented with financial updates. Updates will provide information on revenue, expenses, major project milestones and issues of concern. These updates provide a foundation for understanding future planning.
- Staff continually document and research solutions and options for maintenance and operational needs, public requests, and regulatory requirements. These projects are categorized and will be provided to the Board for consideration during budget discussions.
- 3. The annual budget preparation cycle starts in late July with staff preparing a "Service Satisfaction" Survey. The purpose of this survey is to gauge the satisfaction of CCRD residents with the provision of CCRD services. This survey will run for a two (2) to a three (3) week period in late July and into August. The survey results will be reported in aggregate to the Board in a public meeting.
- 4. Public engagement will begin in September with an online campaign through the CCRD website and the Regional District's Facebook to inform the community about where to find budget information such as key dates, board meetings, how to engage and provide feedback to the Board and contact information for CCRD staff for any questions.
- 5. In October meeting, an overview of upcoming budget will be presented instead of the full draft budget, including newly proposed capital projects and significant operational budget items—particularly those falling outside of established policies and Board resolutions. Staff will present options regarding tasks, projects, and recommendations for budgets for approval at the October meeting.
- 6. This October meeting provides early information to the Board, as well as to the public in the form of a public meeting of the Board. The Board can provide preliminary direction

CENTRAL COAST REGIONAL DISTRICT POLICIES

on financial matters of note that they want additional information, reworking of the budget or for staff to research and provide additional options.

- 7. The November meeting will provide a reworked budget aligned with Board direction and/or options for consideration by the Board and a draft full budget, based on the previous year's actual spending and reliable forecasts, will be presented at the Committee of the Whole Meeting. This meeting is to eliminate the major issues of concern for a considerable stable idea of the financial picture for the CCRD.
- 8. The Board will receive an updated budget presentation in January that will include the updated actuals from the previous year and assessed valuations provided by the province.
- 9. A draft copy of the budget will be available online in February for residents and the public to review.
- 10. Community engagement will begin in February. This will include two sessions from the CCRD Finance department: (A) In-person public engagement session for Bella Coola Valley residents, and a (B) a live online presentation for all residents.
 - A. A longer in-person public engagement session will go over both afternoon and evening for example, 2:00PM to 7:00PM for residents working during the day. This presentation will be aimed at Bella Coola Valley residents. The presentation style and format will be determined by the Chief Financial Officer. Options will be provided to residents who would like to submit feedback to their elected officials.
 - B. The purpose of the in-person event will be to showcase budget items but not initiate a debate with the public.
 - C. A live online presentation will be given by the Chief Financial Officer on budget items for all residents. There will be an opportunity for residents to provide feedback during and after the presentation. This will also be recorded and available on social media and the website after.

This engagement is intended to provide information to the public on the draft budget and will include all necessary detail. All materials used within the two public engagement sessions (PowerPoint slides, poster materials, etc.) will be available on the website after the presentations.

Significant items of concern from the public should be undertaken for consideration in amendments. The public will be given a window for providing comments to be included in the budget package. The Chief Financial Officer will set the date, format, and time of the events and ensure that it is appropriately advertised. This event will meet the requirements in Section 375 of the Local Government Act.

11. The Board will be presented a final version of the budget with tax implication at the February meeting. The Board will consider any final changes, hear any final

CENTRAL COAST REGIONAL DISTRICT POLICIES

delegations, review the feedback and comments from the public consultation, and provide direction to staff related to the budget. The public will be encouraged to submit feedback in writing for this meeting. Delegations will be accepted for the February meeting but limited to 60 minutes (1 hour). The Corporate Officer will adjust delegation presentation lengths (limiting presentation times to a maximum of 5 minutes) to maximise the number of delegations that may present in the 60- minute delegation period.

12. All annual financial bylaws need to be adopted by March 31. The auditor provides updated surplus numbers in March, and the final budget will be presented in March to the Board for adoption. No delegations will be accepted related to the budget at the March meeting.

Preparation:

- 1. Budgeting processes are to conform with Generally Accepted Accounting Principles
- Operational budgets are prepared using forecasted actuals with relevant variations (e.g. need for increased maintenance is expected, expectation of decreased maintenance, etc.). This draft is prepared by staff and provided to the Board early in the budget process to understand a 'foundation' of which to work with in terms of operational needs.
- 3. New services or increased service levels are costed with relevant expertise and placed before the Board for consideration early in the process as well. These proposed new services or increased service levels may be proposed by staff, requested by the public through various delegations or engagement platforms, or may be requested by the Board.
- 4. Capital expenditures are costed with relevant expertise and provided before the Board. Staff prioritize the list of proposed capital expenditures as best determined to be necessary to meet operational needs. This list is expected to be modified by the Board to their satisfaction.
- 5. Surplus from a budget year will be referred to the next budget. The surplus should generally be placed in reserves for services administered by the Regional District. The primary purposes of operating reserves are to:
 - provide working capital for projects that are utilizing operating budget revenues that will eliminate or reduce the need to borrow funds.
 - maintain a pool of funds that can be used to manage unexpected expenses as a result of events or emergencies that if the funds were not available would create a budget deficit position.
 - maintain a pool of funds for those services that rely on user fees as a revenue source and where if user fee revenue forecasts are not realized could result in a budget deficit position.

CENTRAL COAST REGIONAL DISTRICT POLICIES

maintain a pool of funds for those services where there can be significant
external pressures that impact forecasting. The funding level, administration,
and usage of reserve funds are governed by F-22 Reserve Fund Policy.

Additional previous year's surplus will be allocated toward a budgets contingency until the contingency account represents 15% of the total budget. Surplus should not be used to fund new or increased service levels due to the unstable nature of surplus funds. Use of surplus funds in the budgeting process remains at the discretion of the Board and may be allocated as the Board desires.

- 6. Capital Projects that have not been started should be re-introduced to the Board with a description of if the project is still necessary. Capital Projects that have been started and not finished should provide the funds reserved for the project and expected costs in the next year. Any funds not used as a result of Capital Projects being under-budget should be treated as surplus.
- 7. All draft budgets are presented for discussion by the Board, and to the Board's approval. Staff present information to prepare the Board on the implications of decisions and what they believe is required to meet the expectations of multiple stakeholders, but the Board holds approving authority in the way of bylaw approval.
- 8. Budgeting is an annual process, but the process of planning for the budget is a constant practice that requires consistent sharing of information, reporting and feedback between staff, the Board, and the public.

Adopted: June 8, 2023 Amended: June 13, 2024 Amended: July 3, 2025